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May 9, 2002

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance adopting the 2003 sewer rate and setting the 2003 capacity charge. The contracts with our component sewer agencies require that King County adopt the 2003 sewer rate by June 30th, 2002.

I am pleased to transmit a proposed Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD) monthly sewer rate of $23.40 for 2003 that continues our agreement to provide rate stability to the rate-payers.  One year has passed since the adoption of the 2002 WTD sewer rate of $23.40, with our pledge to hold the rate stable for 2003 and 2004.   The 2002 rate was adopted in an environment of extreme uncertainty in energy prices and availability, heightened scrutiny of financial policies by our bond rating agencies and the prospect of declining commercial RCEs due to an emerging drought.   It was one of the most challenging years the Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD) has faced.  In what was termed “the perfect storm of events” Council and I agreed on the unprecedented increase in the WTD sewer rate to solve these problems.

Now that a year has passed since the 2002 rate process, we have a perspective outside of the crisis and have looked at our projections to ascertain how they have held up to actual performance.  In assessing the major elements leading to the stable rate of $23.40 for 2002-04, I have concluded that we should maintain $23.40 for 2003, as agreed last year.  

The major elements leading to last year’s crisis were the:

· energy environment and costs

· financial policies and accounting changes

· declining RCE’s.

Each of these topics is discussed below, highlighting what we planned for a year ago relative to what actually occurred during 2002.  The next sections discuss several variables influencing our current rate decisions, specifically:

· operating reductions.

· capital spending and

· interest income

· capacity charge

Finally, I explain why it is my decision to stay with the three-year stable rate and not opt for a one-year rate decrease.

Energy environment and costs

Sky rocketing energy costs were a major driver of the 2002 rate increase.  Since that time the Wastewater Treatment Division has been working to reduce energy usage and to establish a new energy agreement with Puget Sound Energy (PSE).  I am pleased to report both of these efforts have been successful.  We have been in settlement negotiations with PSE as a result of King County’s intervention in PSE’s current General Rate Case proceedings before the Washington Utilities and transportation Commission (WUTC).  In May the loaded energy rate will decrease from $.126 to approximately $.05 per kWh, yielding a savings of $3.5 million and $5.1 million for 2002 and 2003, respectively.  This final energy rate is currently being reviewed by the WUTC and is dependent upon their final approval.  

Conservation efforts throughout the division have resulted in an additional $1.2 million in energy savings for both 2002 and 2003 when compared to last year’s projections.  The majority of these conservation savings are the result of efforts at the South Treatment Plant.  From 1996 to 2000 the annual average kWh usage at the South Treatment Plant was 62.6 million per year.  Due to the hard work of plant staff this has been reduced to an estimated usage of 58 million kWh for 2003.

Financial policies & accounting changes

In response to bond rating agency concerns about trends in WTD debt service coverage, new financial policies were adopted in 2002.  In heeding the advice of financial experts and the concerns of the rating agencies two significant new policies were added to existing financial policies for 2002 to protect bondholders and rate payers.  These policies included adopting a new debt service coverage ratio of 1.15 on all debt and an increase in the liquidity reserve to 10 percent of operating expenses.  These policies are in full effect in the current financial plan.  The good news is that adopting and implementing these policies worked.  Our bond ratings were maintained at their current high levels while most major utilities in the regions suffered downgrades.  This will save the rate payers millions of dollars in finance costs over the next decade.

Financial Accounting Statement 71

Another consequence of the rapid and unanticipated energy expenses in calendar year 2001, was a projected failure of WTD to meet its minimum debt service coverage policy on parity debt.  To ensure compliance with the coverage policy, it was proposed that we use Financial Accounting Statement (FAS) 71 to defer $6.9 million of 2001 energy expenses until 2002.

Due to the favorable effects of bond refunds in the second half of 2001 and a stronger than predicted financial performance for the year the use of this accounting mechanism proved unnecessary.  In November of 2001, $150 million in outstanding bonds were refunded leading to the accounting reclassification of $4.8 million of debt service expense.  From a debt service coverage ratio standpoint (1.25 ratio), this was equivalent to a reduction of $6 million in operating expenses.  Conservation efforts at the South Treatment Plant and lower operating costs accounted for the additional 0.9 million thereby removing the need to defer any expenses.

RCE Growth

Last year while facing an impending drought we projected reduced growth in our Residential Customer Equivalents (RCEs).  Most of this reduction was in our commercial customers and reflected the trends in actual reported commercial RCEs.  Actual residential hook-ups appear to be staying close to last year’s projections. 

Therefore we have maintained the RCE growth assumptions used in the 2002 rate process after adjusting for the most recent 2002 actual reported RCE data from the sewer component agencies. 

The RCE growth assumptions used for the 2003 sewer rate proposal are no growth above currently reported levels for 2002, 0.6% growth in 2003, 0.8% growth in 2004 and 1% growth from 2005 through 2008.   Each 1% reduction in RCE growth has a 2003 rate impact of approximately $.30. 

Operating reductions

Operating expenditures during 2001 were $2.0 million less than projected in our 2002 adopted rate.  This lower than anticipated performance is attributed to salary savings resulting from the hiring freeze and lower than anticipated flows at the treatment plants.

The Productivity Initiative committed WTD management and the employees to find operation savings of approximately $2.43 million in 2001, $2.36 million in 2002, and $2.48 million in 2003.  These commitments were met in 2001, are incorporated into the operating assumptions for 2002 as well as the rate proposal for 2003. The 2003 budget will identify the specific line item reductions in October of this year. 

Capital program

The WTD capital program is in a phase of long-run expansion due to the commitments King County has made through the Regional Wastewater Services Plan, most notably bringing the Brightwater treatment plant on-line in 2010. The total proposed capital spending has increased by $42 million for 2003 and by $54 million in 2004.   The following projects highlight some of the changes to the capital program that have occurred since the stable rate was adopted.  Each is essential to maintain the schedule for bringing Brightwater on line in 2010 and pursuing the goals of the RWSP.

· As the number of potential sites has been narrowed and more specific study undertaken, the project and land acquisition costs associated with Brightwater have increased by approximately $31 million over the 2002-04 period.  These reflect the most current estimates completed in phase 2 of the planning and siting study.  The pre-design schedule has been shortened to more quickly provide information for the development of a project level EIS for the two Brightwater systems under study.  

· Additional increases in the WTD capital program support water reuse facilities and demonstrations.  In particular, the Sammamish Valley Reuse project has been added since the 2002 rate process.  This project will produce reclaimed water for irrigation in the Sammamish Valley with a projected capacity of 1-3 mgd.  This project, which I have recently accelerated for an on-line date in 2004, was included in the adopted 2002 WTD capital budget but was not in the earlier 2002 rate process; compared to the 2002 adopted rate this has added approximately $37 million to the capital program.

· Other additions to the capital program are included in this rate.  The changes are difficult to explain in a transmittal letter, but WTD staff are ready to walk Councilmembers and Council staff through these proposed changes at any time.  I want to emphasize that these additions are not new projects.  They were included in the six year CIP plan that was adopted by the Council as part of the 2002 budget process.  However, they were not included in the three year rate period envisioned when the 2002 rate was adopted.  I have elected to accelerate them into this rate period because they will have to be done eventually.  And the energy savings we achieved allow us to pay for them now while still keeping rates stable.  This will allow us to keep future rates lower, which will be important as the capital investment necessary to implement the RWSP intensifies over the next eight years. 

Interest rates and earnings

There are also two assumptions in the base rate for borrowing funds I would like to call to your attention.  In my 2003 rate proposal we assume long-term interest rates of 5.25% in 2002 and 2003.  We also assume short-term interest rates of 2.5% in 2002 and 2003.  The Department of Finance supports these interest rate assumptions. 

An important source of WTD revenue is the earnings on cash balances.  The rates of return earned on these WTD investments dropped dramatically since the beginning of 2001 as the Federal Reserve Bank lowered short-term interest rates.  Due to revenue bond restrictions the majority of the enterprise’s funds is not part of the King County Investment Pool and consequently responds quickly to changes in the Federal Reserve Rate.

In the 2002 rate process we assumed a return on investments of 5 percent for 2002 and 2003. Reflecting these actions, the investment interest rate assumption has been revised downward to 2.5 percent in 2002 and 2003.  The result is a decrease in investment income of $2.4 million in 2002 and $5.2 million in 2003.  While we expect investment returns will increase in the future, the timing of any increase is uncertain.  The 2.5 percent is therefore a conservative assumption that I believe is prudent at this time.  

Capacity charge

Finally, I have included a proposed capacity charge of $17.60 for 2003, an increase of $0.40 over the current $17.20.   This rate is based on the new capacity charge methodology passed by Council in Ordinance 14129 in October 2001.  The methodology contained in Ordinance 14129 was designed to provide an equitable base for allocating the costs of the wastewater treatment system to the customers that use it.  Specifically, it enacts the RWSP policy of growth paying for growth by ensuring new customers bear their equitable share of the cost of new capacity in the system.  The difference in revenue for 2003 between the 2002 capacity charge of $17.20 and $17.60 is only $34,000. 

Rate reduction for 2003

On the adoption of the 2002 rate of $23.40, I agreed to hold the rate stable for three years.  2003 will be the second year of this period and as seen in the discussion above, many elements influence the rate.  For example, based on the positive changes in the energy situation, and financial performance during the last year the rate for 2003, alone, could be reduced to $22.24.  However, abandoning the stable rate for a one-year decrease would necessitate a higher rate in 2004 increasing to $23.47, and would add seven cents to the rate each year for the next 35 years.  We would also need to defer some of the capital projects that need to be done.  We will have to pay for these eventually.  Doing so now will help us keep rates lower in the future.

Based on this and the critical need to keep the WTD capital program and Brightwater on schedule, I have decided to stay with our agreement of holding the WTD rate to $23.40 for three years.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. Executive staff is ready to assist you as you deliberate on the 2002 sewer rate and capacity charge. 

If you have any questions, please contact Kurt Triplett, Interim Council Relations Director, at (206) 296-4001, or Don Theiler, Wastewater Treatment Division Manager, at 

(206) 684-1551.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  David deCourcy




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Kurt Triplett, Interim Council Relations Director, King County Executive Office


Steve Call, Director, Office of Budget


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources & Parks (DNRP)


Don Thieler, Manager, Wastewater Treatment Division, DNRP


